NCLA Minutes and Reports

North Carolina Library Association Minutes of the Executive Board July 20, 1984

The Executive Board of the North Carolina Library Association met on July 20, 1984 at the Radisson Hotel, High Point, North Carolina. Board members present were Leland Park, Shirley McLaughlin, Mary Avery, Robert Bland, Rebecca Ballentine, Mertys Bell, Jane Williams, Benjamin Speller, Robert Burgin, Karen Perry, Patsy Hansel, Judith Sutton, Emily Boyce, Eunice Drum, Jerry Thrasher, Dorothy Burnley, and Judie Davie. Also present were Gene Lanier, Louise Boone, Arial Stephens, Marge Lindsey, Gary Barefoot, and Helen Tugwell.

President Park called the meeting to order. He recognized representatives from the Radisson Hotel, who welcomed the group to High Point and spoke briefly about the facilities and services of the hotel. President Park welcomed Mary Avery, new chairperson of the Junior College Section, to the board. He also recognized Immediate Past President Mertys Bell and congratulated her on her recent retirement as dean, Learning Resources, Guilford Technical Community College.

The minutes of the April 6, 1984, meeting of the Executive Board were presented for Secretary Roberta Williams by Acting Secretary Shirley McLaughlin. Two corrections were noted:

a. Page 2, paragraph three. Name of the headquarters hotel for the 1985 NCLA Biennial Conference is the *Radisson* Hotel in Raleigh.

b. Page 7, last paragraph. Correct spelling of Jim McKee's last name.

The minutes were then approved as corrected.

President Park stated that dates and sites for meetings of the NCLA Executive Board for 1985 are presently under consideration and will be announced soon. He asked that board members let him know as soon as possible of any conflicts, special events, or personal commitments which should be considered in scheduling the meetings.

President Park reminded everyone of the form sent to all section and committee chairmen by Vice President/President-Elect Pauline Myrick requesting dates, times, space needs, and plans for section and committee meetings and programs at the 46th Biennial Conference to be held in Raleigh October 1-5, 1985. This information is needed no later than February 1, 1985, in order for the Conference Planning Committee to work out scheduling and room arrangement details.

President Park stated that Governor Hunt has declared August 1984 as "Adult Literacy Awareness Month." A kick-off dinner will be held in Raleigh at the Radisson Hotel on August 8. Board members were invited to represent NCLA at this event.

President Park reported that reaction to the Spring Workshop held in Greensboro on April 7 was generally favorable. The one-day format seemed to work well, and participation was good.

Eunice Drum gave the treasurer's report and distributed copies to all board members.

President Park pointed out that NCLA's complete mailing list has been sold to the Virginia Library Association for a charge of \$50.00. He also called the board's attention to the need for additional funds in the budget for office expenses. Robert Burgin moved that the board authorize an overexpenditure in the Executive Office Expense Account up to \$1,000, provided that funds are available within the overall budget. This motion was seconded and passed.

The President announced that the Finance Committee will meet on Thursday, July 26, at the State Library in Raleigh. He shared with the board an invitation from Bob Pollard, committee chairman, stating that all interested board members would be welcome to attend this meeting.

Arial Stephens reported on plans for the 1985 Biennial Conference. He urged all committee and section chairpersons to send in their requests for space, time, and choice of dates for meetings as soon as possible.

Robert Burgin, editor of North Carolina Libraries, reported that the summer 1984 issue is being printed and should be mailed within the next week. The fall issue will focus on children's programming. Burgin also stated that he hopes to continue to serve as editor of North Carolina Libraries while assuming his new duties as a lecturer in the School of Library Science at North Carolina Central University in Durham and as a doctoral student in the School of Library Science at UNC-Chapel Hill.

Louise Boone, chair of the Governmental Relations Committee, reported that North Carolina libraries were represented by a contingent of seventeen persons at Legislative Day on April 10 in Washington. The group visited the offices of the North Carolina congressional delegation to discuss issues and concerns of librarians and libraries. A major concern was the federal legislation regarding deregulation of AT&T and the accompanying rise in telephone charges, access line fees, and FCC regulations regarding use and cost of lines and equipment. Such rising costs are already having a tremendous impact on library budgets throughout the United States. Chairperson Boone stated that all librarians need to make their concerns known and that legislators should be urged to adopt legislation that would exempt libraries from these added charges. President Park agreed to send a mailing to NCLA sections and committees requesting information and input on the effect of added telephone charges on the budgets of North Carolina libraries.

Dr. Gene Lanier, chair of the Committee on Intellectual Freedom, reported on recent incidents involving censorship in North Carolina libraries. He announced that September 8-15 will be "Banned Book Week" in the United States and urged the participation of North Carolina libraries and librarians in this event. Dr. Lanier also announced that the North Carolina Chapter of Citizens for the American Way has provided funding for a forum series on censorship and controversial issues. Four meetings are currently planned for the following dates and locations: July 31, Winston-Salem; September 6, Asheville; September 13, Greenville; October 4, Durham. Dr. Lanier distributed copies of proposed legislation regarding the confidentiality of patron records in North Carolina libraries for members of the board to review. Emily Boyce announced that Dr. Lanier had received the 1984 Immroth Intellectual Freedom Award at the ALA Annual Conference in Dallas in June. The board extended its congratulations to Dr. Lanier on winning this award.

NCLA Minutes and Reports

The report of the Membership Committee was given by 2nd Vice-President Jane Williams. She reported that 2,000 copies of the recently revised NCLA membership brochure have been printed and made available to the treasurer and to the Membership Committee for distribution. She also asked the board's advice regarding the printing of a message on the brochures notifying members of their option to be excluded from the NCLA mailing list when it is made available to private and/or commercial distributors. The board agreed that the Membership Committee should include this message on the next printing of the brochure.

Emily Boyce, NCLA representative to ALA, reported on the 103rd annual ALA Conference in Dallas on June 23-27, 1984. North Carolina was well represented at this conference. Dr. Lester Asheim was recognized by the association with the presentation of an honorary membership. Dr. Gene Lanier received the Immroth Memorial Award from the Intellectual Freedom Roundtable. Edith Briles, chair of the NCASL Committee on School Library Media Day, presented a program on this project during the conference. Friends of North Carolina Libraries received the Friends of Libraries, USA, award in recognition of their accomplishments in organizing state workshops and programs dealing with legislative library-related activities.

Some discussion followed regarding the scheduling of ALA annual conferences for July 1985 and June 1986, requiring budgeting of travel funds for two annual conferences within one budget year. The possibility of planning a reception for North Carolina representatives at future SELA and ALA conferences was also discussed. President Park asked Rebecca Ballentine, SELA representative, and Emily Boyce, ALA representative, to discuss this matter and recommend some plans at a later date.

The NCASL report was given by Dr. Judie Davie. Pauline Myrick and Judie Davie represented NCASL at Legislative Day activities in Washington on April 10. School Library Media Day was celebrated throughout North Carolina on Wednesday, April 11, during the week-long celebration of National Library Week. The executive committee of NCASL met on May 25 and drafted a resolution concerning the AASL future structure report and the writing of national standards. The Executive Committee of NCASL met on May 25 and drafted a resolution concerning the AASL future structure report and the writing of national standards. The Executive Committee voted to withhold financial assistance for the standards project until questions concerning expenditures and revenues were answered. The Ad Hoc Committee on Committees, chaired by Arabelle Fedora, has revised guidelines for policies and procedures for the Awards and Scholarship, Budget, and Standards Committees. Wilma Bates of Greensboro was appointed chair of the Awards and Scholarship Committee; Emily Boyce was appointed chair of the Standards Committee. The 1984 AASL affiliate assembly forwarded resolutions in support of AASL remaining a part of ALA to the Executive Board of the Affiliate Assembly for action. Dr. Davie announced that Jane Belsches from Carrboro had received one of two G. P. Putnam grants awarded to a school librarian attending a first national conference at the ALA conference in Dallas. NCASL representatives will participate in the workshop for youth services coordinators in Raleigh on August 20 and the AASL Atlanta conference in November 1984. Dr. Davie also reported on plans for the 1984 Biennial NCASL Work Conference to be held in Raleigh October 4-5.

Karen Perry reported on activities of the Children's Services Section. Two ad hoc committees, Standards and Book Award, were appointed and approved by the Executive Committee at a meeting in Raleigh on March 21. The Program Committee is planning a program to be presented during the NCASL Work Conference in Raleigh October 4-5. This committee has also begun plans for the NCLA 1985 Biennial Conference program.

The report for the Resources and Technical Services Section was given by Benjamin F. Speller, Jr., chair. This section will sponsor a mini-conference on "The Changing Role of the Technical Services Librarian" at the Whispering Pines Country Club on September 26-27. The Section has obtained LSCA Title III funds to support this conference.

Robert Bland, chair, College and University Libraries Section, reported that ninety-two people attended the Section's Workshop on "The Library and Its Campus Community: Partners in Academic Excellence," which was held June 15 on the campus of Meredith College in Raleigh. The section is also making plans with the Junior College Section to co-sponsor a program or workshop on automation and the small library.

The report of Emily Correll, chair, Documents Section, was read by Shirley McLaughlin. This section plans to sponsor a workshop in Durham on October 19 with Raymond Greene and Michael Crowell discussing the role their departments play in the distribution of information in the state. The Committee on the State Documents Depository is working toward changes in the current ineffective state depository law. This problem will also be submitted to Louise Boone and the Governmental Relations Committee.

Mary Avery, chair, Junior College Section, reported that ballots have been mailed to the section membership regarding a proposed name change to more accurately reflect the types of institutions represented by the membership. The results of this survey will be presented to the Constitution, Codes and Handbook Revision Committee for its recommendation.

Patsy Hansel, chair, Round Table on the Status of Women in Librarianship, reported on the successful funding of \$600,000 in the state budget for a study of state personnel positions to determine areas of inequity in job classifications. This project was supported by the RTSWL Executive Board. Ms. Hansel also reported that initial response to the workshop, "The Good, The Bad, The Ugly: Documenting Employee Performance," planned for July 26-27 in Winston-Salem, was very favorable, with approximately fifty persons registered thus far.

Mary Williams, chair, Round Table for Ethnic Minority Concerns, reported on plans for a workshop, "Promoting Oneself in the Field of Librarianship," to be held October 5 at Shaw University in Raleigh.

Rebecca Ballentine, SELA representative, reported on plans for a conference, "Access to Information: A Youth's Right—A Community's Responsibility," to be held at the Florida State University Conference Center, July 29-August 1. She also reviewed pre-conference and conference program highlights for the SELA Biennial Conference to be held October 17-19 at Biloxi, Mississippi. After some discussion regarding travel fares to Biloxi, Ms. Ballentine offered to check into the possibility of NCLA group bus or plane rates to the conference.

Other reports were presented by Judith Sutton (Public Libraries), Dorothy Burnley (Trustees) and Arial Stephens (Networking).

Judie Davie invited the Executive Board members to attend the NCASL Biennial Workshop in October. She also expressed the desire of this section to remain a part of NCLA.

Jane Williams reminded the board that LSCA funds are available to fund workshops. She distributed copies of guidelines for application and use of such funds.

Arial Stephens discussed plans and arrangements for the October 12 meeting of the Executive Board, which will be held in Oxford at the Richard H. Thornton Library.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned.

Shirley McLaughlin, Acting Secretary Roberta S. Williams, Secretary

Children's Services Section

The Executive Board of the section has not met during this quarter. The next meeting is planned for July 30 in Fayetteville at the Cumberland County Public Library.

All Executive Board appointments had been made by the chair during this quarter, with the addition of Maryjane Carbo (Children's Librarian in Franklin County) as chairman of the Bylaws Committee. However, resignations were received from Dot Guthrie (Gaston County Public Library) in an elected position as director and from Nina Lyon (Children's Coordinator of Charlotte-Mecklenburg Public Library) as chairman of the ad hoc Committee on Standards. Also, Kathy Woodrell, past-chair and a member of the board, moved out of state. This leaves our board with two vacancies at this time and a vacancy in an ad hoc committee for this biennium.

The Program Committee has been notified that there will be an opportunity for a program at the NCASL Work Conference, Oct. 4-5, and they are working on the contents of this program. They have also begun plans for the NCLA biennial conference program. A money-making project to help finance the conference program is being investigated by the section chair.

Karen Perry, Chair

Documents Section

The Executive Board of the Documents Section met May 21, 1984, in Winston-Salem to discuss plans for the fall workshop/business meeting. The meeting will be in Durham, October 19, with Raymond Greene and Michael Crowell discussing the role their departments play in the distribution of information in the state.

The Committee on the State Documents Depository is under a new chair, Pat Langelier of UNC, and is working toward changes in the current ineffective state depository law. We shall be submitting this problem to Louise Boone and the Governmental Relations Committee.

Because the Documents Section chair's term of office is one year, the current vice-chair, Stuart Basefsky, will be attending the next meetings.

Emily Correll, Chair

Junior College Section

On June 20, Andrea Brown turned the Junior College Section chairmanship over to Mary Avery, vice-chairman/chairman-elect for 1983-85. Andrea is moving to Richmond, Virginia.

Correspondence with Mae Tucker, chairman of the Constitution, Codes, and Handbook Revision Committee, gave the section guidelines for a change in the constitution. The section is seeking a name change. The Junior College Board feels the name "Junior College" does not properly reflect the type of institutions that the membership of the secion are associated with. Two possible choices are Two-Year College Section and Community and Junior College Section.

Due to the fact that we are not sure how our membership will vote, the section is not ready at this time to submit our final proposal. The membership has received ballots, and they are to be returned by July 27, 1984. By the next Executive Board meeting, the section will have the new name submitted to the Constitution, Codes, and Handbook Revision Committee for a recommendation to the Executive Board of North Carolina Library Association.

The section is also pursuing the possibility of sponsoring a workshop with the College and University Section in late winter.

Mary Avery, Chair

North Carolina Association of School Librarians

During the second quarter of 1984, NCASL has been active in local, state, and national events concerning school library media coordinators and school library media programs. On April 10, 1984, Pauline Myrick and Judie Davie represented NCASL during Legislative Day activities in Washington.

School Library Media Day was celebrated throughout the state on Wednesday, April 11. Numerous individual schools and systems were involved in week-long activities for National Library Week with highlights on School Library Media Day. Balloons were launched; open houses were held; contests were won; authors, illustrators, and storytellers shared their talents. Evaluations from almost 400 individuals provided feedback for planning and implementing School Library Media Day, 1985. Details of School Library Media Day were shared by Edith Briles at the National Library Week Committee program in Dallas on June 22; a poster session was presented in Dallas on June 23.

The Executive Committee of NCASL met on May 25 to discuss and direct activities of the association, particularly the content of resolutions for the 1984 AASL Affiliate Assembly. Resolutions concerning the AASL future structure report and the writing of national standards were drafted. The Executive Committee voted to withhold financial assistance for the standards project until questions concerning expenditures and revenue were answered.

The report from the Ad Hoc Committee on Committees, chaired by Arabelle Fedora, provided revised guidelines for policies and procedures for the Awards and Scholarship, Budget, and Standards Committees. Wilma Bates of Greensboro was appointed chair of the Awards and Scholarship Committee; Emily Boyce was appointed chair of the Standards Committee.

At the 1984 AASL Affiliate Assembly, delegates were briefed on a preliminary report of the survey of members and non-members regarding the future of AASL. Numerous affiliates brought resolutions in support of AASL remaining a part of ALA but addressing the need to improve communication within ALA and to support a stronger federated structure within ALA. These resolutions and others were consolidated, approved, and forwarded to the Executive Board of the Affiliate Assembly for action.

NCASL was well represented at the ALA Conference in Dallas with building level and system level school library media coordinators. Jane Belsches from Carrboro received one of the two G. P. Putnam grants awarded to a school librarian attending a first national conference. She was recognized at the Newbery-Caldecott banquet and the ALSC Membership meeting.

NCASL has been invited to present the activities of School Library Media Day at the workshop for youth services coordinators in Raleigh on August 20.

At the AASL Atlanta conference in November 1984, NCASL will be a part of the program session on school library media celebrations with a slide presentation of the planning, implementation, and evaluation of School Library Media Day, 1984.

Plans continue for the 1984 Biennial Work Conference, "Library Media Services: Practical and Political," in Raleigh, October 4-5. Concurrent sessions, a media fair, exhibits, author visits, and a preconference for library media supervisors are some of the events. Pre-registration and NCLA/NCASL membership information will be available at the SDPI Regional Workshops in August.

NCLA Minutes and Reports

As the halfway mark of the biennium approaches, NCASL strives to contribute to the excellence in school library media programs and school library media coordinators.

Resources and Technical Services Section

The Resources and Technical Services Section's Executive Committee met on April 27, 1984, at the UNC-Chapel Hill Health Sciences Library and on July 13, 1984, at the New Hanover County Public Library, Wilmington, North Carolina. The major focus of these two meetings was the development of the program for the mini-conference on "The Changing Role of The Technical Services Librarian," which will be held at the Whispering Pines Country Club in Whispering Pines, North Carolina, September 26 and 27, 1984. These two meetings resulted in:

- The preparation of an LSCA, Title III, proposal to support the conference. The proposal was funded by the Division of State Library, North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources.
- 2. A tentative schedule for the mini-conference. A copy of the brochure, which includes the program and an advance registration form for the conference and rooms, will be mailed to NCLA members as near to July 30 as possible. The registration fee for the conference is \$20.

The chair attended a meeting of the Planning and Research Committee of the Resources and Technical Services Division (RTSD) of ALA at Dallas. The proposed name change, Association for Libraries Resources and Technical Services, did not receive the necessary two-thirds majority. This committee has discovered significant overlap in the activities of committees and round tables of RTSD and of the Library and Information Technology Association (LITA).

Benjamin F. Speller, Jr., Chair

Round Table for Ethnic Minority Concerns

August 27, 1984, Round Table Executive Board Meeting. The Joyner Library at East Carolina University hosted our meeting along with a mini-session of invited guests and librarians. A workshop entitled "Microcomputers — Library Uses" was conducted by Dr. Veronica S. Pantelidis, associate professor at ECU's Department of Library Science. She brought with her a microcomputer system and many programs accessible for immediate reproduction for those in attendance.

On July 19, we met at St. Mary's College to finalize plans for the October 5 workshop.

On Friday, October 5, 1984, at Shaw University's Library, the workshop, "Promoting Oneself in the Field of Librarianship," will begin at 9:30.

Benjamin F. Speller, Jr., acting dean at North Carolina Central University, will present "Networking and Mentoring: The Impact of Cross-Generational Experiences in the Career Development of Ethnic Minority Librarians."

After lunch, there will be a panel discussion: "How to Develop a Career Pattern: Steps to Take." Four librarians will be featured, each representing the profession in four different settings.

Our next newsletter will appear in September.

Mary P. Williams, Chair

Round Table on the Status of Women in Librarianship

The round table's two primary projects for this quarter were to plan a workshop on personnel documentation and to do

what we could in support of the pay equity effort in the legislature.

On May 16, State Senator Wilma Woodard met with the RTSWL Executive Board to brief us about the plan to request \$600,000 in the state budget for a study of state personnel positions to determine areas of inequity in job classifications. The Executive Board pledged their support to this effort, and we were pleased to note that the \$600,000 did make it through the budget process.

"The Good, The Bad, The Ugly: Documenting Employee Performance" is scheduled for July 26 and 27 in Winston-Salem. An LSCA grant enabled RTSWL to have the funds to do a bulk mailing of the workshop brochures to all NCLA members, and response was immediate and enthusiastic. The workshop's fifty places should be filled this week. We will report at the next Executive Board meeting about the success of this workshop.

Patsy J. Hansel

Governmental Relations Committee

Washington Legislative Day 1984 fell on April 10; most of the library delegation was in the Washington area by the evening of April 9.

Information packets for congressmen were picked up at the ALA office late in the afternoon of the 9th, and that evening information material from sections of NCLA was added to the packets.

The day, April 10, began with a briefing session at 8:00 in the Rayburn House Office Building. Following the briefing, two teams were formed more or less along east-west lines, and they advanced to their first 10:00 appointments. Both teams met at 3:00 for the final appointment in the office of Representative Jim Martin back in the Rayburn Office Building.

The wrap-up session at 3:30 was filled with reports of a very successful day. The usual congressional reception, hosted by the ALA Washington Office and the District of Columbia Library Association, began at 5:00 in the Rayburn Building.

North Carolina congressmen seen during the day were Ike Andrews, Stephen Neal, Tim Valentine, Robin Britt, and Jim Martin.

NCLA delegates and members who went to Washington were William Bridgman, Dr. Judie Davie, Beverley Gass, Henry Hall, Artemis Kares, J. A. Killian, David McKay, Nancy Massey, Pauline Myrick, Dr. Leland Park, Dr. Benjamin Speller, Arial Stephens, Judith Sutton, Jerry Thrasher, Jane Williams, Dr. Kieth Wright, and Louise Boone. Dr. Ben Speller had the customary group of library school students from North Carolina Central University present.

The North Carolina delegation seemed to reflect an even more positive outlook than last year. This upbeat attitude was felt all through the wrap-up session and the reception. However, when we approach matters of appropriations, much real work remains to be done.

Louise V. Boone, Chair

Membership Committee

The major accomplishment this quarter was the revision and reprinting of the NCLA brochure to include the Round Table for Ethnic Minority concerns and to change the list of committees, the treasurer's name and address, and the dues for the various categories of membership. Costs to the association were \$36.40 for typesetting and \$177.06 for printing 2,000 copies of the brochure; total costs were \$213.46. Several hundred bro-

chures have already been given to the Membership Committee and the NCLA treasurer for distribution.

The committee did not meet this quarter. Members did receive copies of the new brochure and the printout of NCLA's institutional members.

Jane Williams, Chair

SELA Report

The conference on "Access to Information: A Youth's Right—A Community's Responsibility" will be held at the Florida State University Conference Center, July 29-August 1. The conference is aimed at those who are responsible for providing information for children and young adults in school and public libraries. Registration may be made by telephone no later than Monday, July 23. The Conference Center registrar's number is 904/644-3801 or 6281. Gerald Hodges of UNC-G will be one of the library experts who will speak at the conference. A CEU certificate for 1.6 units will be awarded to those who attend.

The SELA Biennial Conference, sponsored with the Mississippi Library Association, will take place at the Mississippi Coast Convention Center at Biloxi, October 17-19. Preconference programs include a PR institute, "Getting on the Air," for October 15-16; a program on productive management of time on October 16, sponsored by the SELA Special Library Section; and a program on "Selection of Microcomputer Software for the Workplace" on October 16. MLA and the Mississippi Archivists Conservation Committee will present a program on "Disaster Planning" on October 16.

Studs Terkel will be speaker at the First General Session. Other speakers will be Donald H. Peterson, NASA astronaut; Jim Trelease, author of the *Read Aloud Handbook*, who will address the problem of declining literacy; and John Maxwell, who will present a one-man show in two acts, "Oh, Mr. Faulkner, Do You Write?"

Program highlights will include a program on "The Library Consultant Relationship: How to Select, Employ, and Use a Consultant." Bill Corbin of Peabody College will discuss "The Computer in User Instruction." Dr. David Mathews, president of Kettering Foundation, will speak on "Programming for the Changing Role of Public Libraries." There will be a program on "Selection and Evaluation of Instructional Microcomputer Software."

If you are not a member of SELA but would like to receive a conference registration packet, write to Kay Miller, Chair, Conference Committee, University of Southern Mississippi, Southern Station, Box 5053, Hattiesburg, Miss. 39406-5053. Packets will be mailed to the membership next week. Republic Airlines (1-800-328-1111) is giving a conference travel discount. If you plan to drive to the conference, write to Mississippi Travel Ticket (P.O. Box 22825, SL 484, Jackson, Miss 39205) for discounts on food, accommodations, shopping, and entertainment. The Mississippi travel ticket is available to all Mississippi welcome centers and at the Mississippi Pavilion at the 1984 Worlds Fair at New Orleans.

The Executive Committee met earlier this week and will propose at the Biennial Conference the name of a candidate for the position of SELA executive secretary.

Rebecca Ballentine

Preservation Conference

The Librarians' Association of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill will sponsor its ninth annual spring conference on March 4 and 5, 1985.

The topic of this year's conference will be "Preservation in the 80s." The conference will cover many aspects of library preservation, including causes of deterioration, collection management, administration of preservation programs, and cooperative solutions.

This year's speakers will include the following: Carolyn Morrow, Library of Congress; Carolyn Harris, Columbia University (CRL Intern at the University of Georgia); Paul Koda, School of Library and Information Science, Catholic University; John Finzi, Library of Congress; Margaret Child, Smithsonian Libraries; and representatives from SOLINET and the Preservation Office of the Library of Congress.

Registration is \$20.00 (members), \$25.00 (nonmembers), and \$10.00 (retired librarians and students). For further information, write or call Carson Holloway, BA/SS, Davis Library 080A, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC 27514; telephone (919) 962-1151.

REGIONAL LOCAL HISTORY GENEALOGY

PUBLISHERS and BOOKSELLERS of reprints and originals ... Regional and County History, Genealogical source material, Colonial Americana, Revolutionary and Civil War material ... Primary emphasis on Southeastern states ... Publications of the South Carolina Historical Society and North Carolina Genealogical Society. Write for complete catalogue.

Thomas E. Smith Publisher



THE REPRINT COMPANY, PUBLISHERS

Post Office Box 5401 Spartanburg, S.C. 29304